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Dedication 
Attorney Edward J. Ryan Jr. 

1940-2018 
 

 
 

 
 
 

Attorney Ed Ryan served South Hadley Fire District 2 as legal counsel for more 
than thirty years.  In fact, he served so long, no one can really remember when he 
first started; it just seems like he’s always been here.  Available at a moments 
notice; to answer a question or share his insight.  Ed was a man, generous with his 
time and his intellect.  He was more than our attorney; he was a friend. 
 
Ed grew up in South Hadley, and raised his family here.  South Hadley was his 
home and his family extended beyond his offspring to the Town and the District.  
We would all do well to gain insight from Ed’s unwavering dedication to home 
and family.  

 
With Heartfelt Gratitude  
South Hadley Fire District No. 2 
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Memoriam 
 

 

 

John H. MacLean 
The District Officers would like to recognize John H. MacLean for his forty years 

of dedicated service to District 2 and his time as Chief of the Department.   
Sadly, Chief MacLean passed away on October 6, 2018. 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Allan L. Simpson 
The District Officers would also like to recognize Allan L. Simpson for his 

thirteen years of devoted service as Fire Chief of District 2.   
Sadly, Chief Simpson passed away on February 25, 2019.   
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DISTRICT OFFICERS 
 
 
 

 

PRUDENTIAL COMMITTEE 

James W. Menard, Clerk             2021 
Kenneth J. McKenna, Chair        2020 
Richard A. Constant, Member   2019 
 

 

WATER COMMISSIONERS 

Francis J. DeToma, Chair             2020 
Katharine M. Bedard, Clerk        2019 
William M. Holt, Member           2021 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

CLERK / TREASURER 

Barbara F. Miller               
 

 
 

MODERATOR 

Christopher H. Pyle          2019 
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DISTRICT POSITIONS 
 

 

 
 

FIRE CHIEF 
Scott W. Brady 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

ASSISTANT FIRE CHIEF 
Todd A. Calkins 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

WATER SUPERINTENDENT 
Mark F. Aiken 

 
 
 

ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT 
Joanne Carbin-Bryan 
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FULL TIME AND ON-CALL FIREFIGHTER EMTS  

 

 

WATER SYSTEMS OPERATORS  

Tyler Scheinost, Mike Bourbeau and Tim Cauley
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ANNUAL REPORT OF THE PRUDENTIAL COMMITTEE 
July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 

 

 
There has been no changes in the effort by the Prudential Board to reduce costs related 
to dispatching.  We will continue those efforts going forward. 
 
Mount Holyoke College through negotiations with the Prudential Board has supported 
our efforts for a new ambulance.  The negotiations began with an offer of $10,000 per 
year for 20 years.  We were able to negotiate the payment to $20,000 per year for 10 
years.  We are very grateful to Mount Holyoke College and Shannon Gurek, Vice 
President of Finance and Administration, and Kevin McCaffery, Director of Government 
Affairs and Community Relations, for their support. 
 
The negotiations concerning the merge of Fire Districts 1 and Fire District 2 is ongoing at 
this time. 
 
Our firefighters and ambulance personnel continue to perform at the highest level and 
we are proud of their efforts. 
 
Legislation has passed regarding elections for District 2 which will be held at the same 
time as the Town Elections.  We hope this will help encourage greater participation for 
our voters. 
 
We would like to thank the Water Commissioners and our Clerk/Treasurer for their 
assistance and support. 
 
I would personally like to thank my fellow board members, especially Rob Lak who 
retired from the Prudential Board after serving for nine years.  We welcome James 
Menard to the Prudential Board.   
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Kenneth J. McKenna, Chairman 
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TREASURER’S REPORT 
June 30, 2018 

 

Cash & checks in office                    $          500.00  

   
Interest Bearing Checking Accounts  

   
People's Bank Accts Payable 107,317.66  

People's Bank Payroll                         19,534.24  

  $126,851.90   

   
Liquid Investments   

   
TD Bank  Ambulance Receipts 349,677.48  

TD Bank Ambulance Donation 1,103.80  

Peoples Bank General Fund 106,453.35  

Berkshire Bank Water Dept.  11,827.76  

Berkshire Bank Ambulance 66,318.73  

Peoples Bank Fire Dept Capital Equity 46,764.08  

Peoples Bank Comm. Safety Ed. 9,228.38  

Peoples Bank Water Dept. GF 373,628.47  

  $ 965,002.05  

   
Term Investments   

   
Peoples Bank Water Department CD $ 103,559.79  

    

   
Trust Funds   

   
Easthampton Savings Fire Equip. Stab. 502,247.34  

Peoples Bank Water Dept Vehicle Stab 14,208.33  

Peoples Bank OPEB Stab. 58,521.57  

Peoples Bank Water Systems Imp. 72,344.03  

Peoples Bank Water Tank Stab. 130,593.63  

Peoples Bank Land Acquisition Stab. 19,705.81  

Peoples Bank Water Tank 131,987.14  

Peoples Bank Water Systems Improv. 140,624.28  

Peoples Bank Water Building Stab. 10,030.77  

Peoples Bank District Stabilization 47,292.96  

  $ 1,127,555.86  

   
Total Cash and 
Investments 

 
$     2,323,469.60    
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BALANCE SHEET 
June 30, 2018  

 

ASSETS: 
Cash      
General Funds                $  230,970 
Special Revenue Funds                     $  475,928 
Water Funds                $  489,016 
Trust Funds (Stabilizations)             $1,127,556 
Total       $2,323,470 
 

Long Term Debt                  $   920,000 
 

Outstanding Real Estate     $     15,141 
Outstanding Personal Property    $       2,398 
Allowance for Abatements (Overlays)   $   (24,319) 
Tax Liens      $     12,275 
 

Ambulance Receivables     $   255,826 
Water Receivables     $       8,932 
TOTAL ASSETS        $3,513,723 
 

LIABILITIES AND FUND EQUITY: 
Liabilities 
Long Term Debt (Building)     $   530,000 
Long Term Debt (Water Department)    $   390,000 
Payroll Withholdings      $       (931) 
Tailings        $      1,300 
Deferred Revenue 
   Property Taxes      $    (6,779) 
   Other   
      General Fund      $    12,275 
      Ambulance Outstanding     $  255,826 
      Water Outstanding      $      8,932 
TOTAL LIABILITIES        $1,190,623 
 

Fund Balances Reserved for: 
  Encumbrances and continuing appropriations (General) $      2,300 
  Encumbrances and continuing appropriations (Water)  $  102,463 
Subsequent Years Expenditures (General)   $     86,130 
Subsequent Years Expenditures (Water)    $   142,620 
Subsequent Years Expenditures (Ambulance)   $   344,150 
Undesignated, reported in: 
   General Fund       $    142,172 
   Special Revenue Funds     $    131,777 
   Water Fund       $    243,932 
   Trust Funds (Stabilizations)     $  1,127,556 
TOTAL FUND BALANCE       $2,323,100 
 

TOTAL LIABILITIES AND FUND BALANCE     $3,513,723 

 
 



 
 

- 9 - 
 

 



 
 

- 10 - 
 

 



 
 

- 11 - 
 

 



 
 

- 12 - 
 

 



 
 

- 13 - 
 

 



 
 

- 14 - 
 

 



 
 

- 15 - 
 

 
 



 
 

- 16 - 
 

 



 
 

- 17 - 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 

- 18 - 
 

 

PRUDENTIAL COMMITTEE 
CAPITAL PLANNING REPORT 

 
The Prudential Committee will continue to fund the Capital Account for the purpose of 
purchasing a new fire truck in the future.  The Prudential Committee Chair is negotiating 
with Five Star Fire to handle all of our maintenance and repairs on the two fire engines.  
We will continue to have two Department of Transportation maintenance audits for safety 
each year going forward; with a written report on their condition.  The PC goal is to keep 
all of our equipment in tip top shape and most importantly safe for our fire fighters.   
 

FIRE DEPARTMENT CAPITAL REPLACEMENT STABILIZATION HISTORY 
 
July 1, 2009     $  139,006.77 
Interest 6/30/2009    $         360.89 
Transfer from Pension Reserve Account $    10,000.00 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2010  $      2,000.00 
Interest earned 2010    $      2,455.19 
Purchase of Ambulance (from D1)2009    $    (8,000.00) 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2011  $    12,107.15 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2011  $    19,283.00 
Interest earned 2011    $      2,131.96 
Interest earned 2012    $      1,957.48 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2012  $    20,000.00 
Appropriation from account Fiscal 2013  $  (15,000.00) 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2013  $    80,000.00 
Interest earned Fiscal 2013   $      1,845.13 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2014  $  138,000.00 
Interest earned Fiscal 2014   $      2,457.01 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2015  $      5,000.00 
Interest earned Fiscal 2015   $      2,205.44 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2016              $    40,000.00 
Interest earned Fiscal 2016                                $      2,067.32 
Appropriation to account Fiscal 2017              $    40,000.00 
Interest earned Fiscal 2017                                $      2,121.55 
Interest earned Fiscal 2018   $      2,248.45  
Balance June 30, 2017    $  502,247.34  
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DISTRICT BOND REPORT 

 
BUILDING PORTION  

Original Bond with Interest   $1,897,155.00 
Payment 2008 $129,495.00 $1,767,660.00 
Payment 2009 $128,550.00 $1,639,110.00 
Payment 2010 $125,400.00 $1,513,710.00 
Payment 2011 $122,250.00 $1,391,460.00 
Payment 2012 $119,100.00 $1,272,360.00 
Payment 2013 
Payment 2014 

Payment 2015 
Payment 2016 

Payment 2017                                               
Payment 2018 

$115,950.00 
$112,800.00 
$109,650.00 

         $106,500.00 
$103,350.00 
$95,200.00                

$1,156,410.00 
  $1,043,610.00 

$   933.960.00 
                       $  827,460.00 
                       $  724,110.00 

$628,910.00        
 

   
 
WATER DEPARTMENT PORTION/CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS 

Original Bond with Interest  $1,212,589.83 
Payment 2008 $79,109.83 $1,133,480.00 
Payment 2009 $78,600.00 $1,054,880.00 
Payment 2010 $71,710.00 $983,170.00 
Payment 2011 $70,030.00 $913,140.00 
Payment 2012 $68,350.00 $844,790.00 
Payment 2013 
Payment 2014 
Payment 2015 
Payment 2016 

Payment 2017 

Payment 2018 

$66,670.00 
$64,990.00 
$63,310.00 

   $61,630.00 
$59,950.00 
$63,270.00 

$778,120.00 
$713,130.00 
$649,820.00 

   $588,190.00 
$528,240.00 
$464,970.00 

 

      
 
 (Above schedule has been updated to reflect the principal and interest on each portion 
of the overall debt.) 

 
 
All preceding financial reports respectfully submitted, 
 

Barbara Miller 
Clerk/Treasurer 
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REPORT OF THE FIRE CHIEF 

July 1, 2017 to June 30, 2018 

 

I would like to thank the men and women of the District 2 Fire Department for their 

dedication and commitment to our community. Our call staff includes fulltime 

firefighters, EMTs and paramedics from seven area fire departments and two private 

ambulance services. Our fulltime staff all respond as call firefighters when they are off 

duty. Half of our call staff hold down full-time jobs in other professions and still make 

time to train, certify, and respond when most people in their professions are comfortable 

at home. More than half of our staff do not live in District 2. They have chosen to 

participate here because of our unique organization and culture. They are a cohort, a 

team and family. I am proud to be in a position to help them serve the District.  

 

In FY 2018, the department responded to 770 calls for service. This was a slight decrease 

of 1.7% from FY 2017 (783).  

 

Mount Holyoke College 

Mount Holyoke College calls comprise over 23% (178 out of 770) of our total Fire and 

Ambulance calls.  

 

Fire 

Of all calls for service, 9.48% were structure or wildland fires.  

 

Rescue and EMS 

Rescue and Emergency Medical Service Calls comprised 52.6% of all calls in FY 2018. 

A2, the District’s backup ambulance, responded to calls 11 times in FY 2018. 

 

Mutual Aid 

Of our 770 calls for service in FY 2018, 121 (15.7%) of those calls were Mutual 

Aid/Automatic Aid to other communities. 

• 92 mutual aid calls were to District 1 

• 26 mutual aid calls were to Granby  

• 3 mutual aid calls were to Amherst 
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  Incident Statistics FY 2018       

                  
  

 
      

                    

INCIDENT COUNT 

INCIDENT TYPE # INCIDENTS 

EMS 405 

FIRE 365 

TOTAL 770 

                    
          

                                                                            MUTUAL AID   

Aid Type Total 

Aid Given 117 

Aid Received 23 

                    

LIGHTS AND SIREN - AVERAGE RESPONSE TIME (Dispatch to Arrival) 

Station EMS FIRE 

District 2 HQ 0:03:55 0:04:36 

AVERAGE FOR ALL CALLS 0:04:10 
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REPORT OF THE WATER COMMISSIONERS 

Fiscal Year July 1, 2017 to June 30, 2018 
 

 The District’s computational needs have grown steadily over the years.  The Water 
Department is dependent upon computers for all of its radio communications with 
our pumps, tanks, and pumping stations, as well as for our billing.  The District’s 
original computer setup proved unable to handle the increasing complexities of our 
operations, and so we had to install a server and its associated software.  That process 
took several months to complete. 
 
 Our two wells, pumps, pumping station and water tanks constantly “talk” by 
radio to each other and with our system operators.  In July, the superintendent 
reported that the system was no longer reliably communicating pumping data and 
tank water levels.  Our consultants pronounced that our four original equipment 
radios were outmoded.  We replaced them.  The system continued to intermittently 
malfunction.  Our consultants then concluded that the problem was due to some sort 
of radio interference.  There appeared to be a correlation between incidents of 
interference and the time of year; the interreferences seemed to be more frequent in 
the spring and summer months.  Perhaps it was due to tree foliage?  The 
Superintendent proposed testing whether hoisting the antenna at the pumping 
station would solve the mystery.  We tried it.  It seems to have worked.  The antenna 
at the pumping station has been permanently raised by some 50 feet 
 
 We also encountered another hardware/software problem.  Since 1998, we have 
used a radio system to read residential water meters.  A field worker simply drives 
by houses and a device in the truck reads data radioed from the meters into an on-
board computer.  Back at the station, these data are read off a thumb drive into the 
appropriate accounts.  As all computer-driven systems do, the hardware and 
software for this one became obsolete.  We had to buy a new reader and update the 
associated office software.  But there were bugs.  It took several visits from the 
technicians before the problems were solved.  Because the meter radios and meters 
have limited life expectancies, we have an ongoing replacement program for both 
devices for all of our customers.   
 
 Later in the year we had an even more serious problem that also seemed to be 
software-related.  Both of our water tanks began intermittently and uncontrollably 
overflowing.  Our consultants advised us that this could be another radio 
communication problem.  Instead, it turned out to be a defective water-height sensor 
at the base of one of the tanks.  Replacing the sensor solved that problem.   
 
 Our 2010 utility truck does the brunt of our service work.  It was going into the 
repair shop much too frequently.  In April, the district voters approved the purchase 
of a new vehicle.  
 
 We encourage our field workers to increase their expertise. Tim Cauley received 
his Water Treatment T1 and T2 licenses and Tyler Scheinost received his Water 
Treatment T1 license. 
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 This year we tested for the levels of lead and copper in our water. We took twenty 
lead and copper samples from customers’ homes.  All twenty samples came back 
under the lead and copper limits and they were lower than at our last required 
testing, three years ago.   
 
 We were asked by the Prudential Committee to share the cost for preventive 
maintenance on the downstairs boiler.  The Commissioners agreed to share the costs 
of overall building maintenance, starting in the 2018/2019 fiscal year.  
 
 We try to do as much as possible of our water main replacement and related 
projects in-house, with a leased backhoe.  In May and June our crew abandoned 550 
feet of a six-inch 1911 main on Park Street and switched the remaining three buildings 
services on it to a much newer, parallel water main.  Our crew also switched twelve 
homes that were on a 1911 main on Hadley Street to a parallel 1963 main.  The 
remaining twenty-six homes will be done during the next fiscal year.  
 
 Keeping our water tanks clean, both inside and out, is a constant undertaking.  In 
June we had the outside of our Skinner Lane tank power washed, at a cost of $9,980. 
 
  Once again, the Commissioners wish to thank our colleagues on the Prudential 
Board for their advice and cooperation over the past fiscal year.  We especially want 
to thank Superintendent Mark Aiken, our Administrative Assistant Joanne Carbin, 
and our field staff Tim Cauley, Tyler Scheinost, and our newest crew member Mike 
Bourbeau, for their continuing cooperation with the Commissioners and their 
dedicated service to the District’s water consumers.    
 
 Respectfully submitted by the Board of Water Commissioners: 

 

Francis DeToma, Chairman          Kate Bedard, Clerk          Bill Holt, Member 
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WATER DEPARTMENT SUMMARY REPORT 
July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018 

 
                      CHARGES COMMITTED 

Water Sales Due 6/30/2017  $          5,345.53  
Water Sales Charges: 7/1/2017 - 6/30/2018  $      738,040.64  
Water Systems Improvement Fund Due 6/30/2017  $          1,569.66  
Water Systems Improvement Fund charges 2017/18  $      120,140.86  
    
    
Miscellaneous Charges:   
 Connection Fees $                      -    

 Payments Water Turn On  $              175.00  

 Miscellaneous $         13,227.87  

 Sprint (Antenna)   $         31,944.00 

 AT & T (Antenna)   $         29,054.52        

 Fire Line Fees $           7,050.00  

 Back Flow Inspections $           9,500.00  

     

   $       956,048.08  
 
                     COLLECTIONS 

Water Sales Paid   $        721,707.03 
Balance Due on Water Sales  $           7,028.21  
Water System Improvement. Fund Paid  $       119,807.07  
Water System Improvement Fund Due  $           1,903.34  

     
Discounts   $          14,885.66 
Abatements  $                        -         
Return Check – Water 
Return Check – W.S.I.F.  

$             (204.55) 
$               (32.25) 

Connection Fees   $                        -       
Payments on Water Turn On   $               175.00 
Payments on Miscellaneous  $          13,227.87  
Sprint   $          31,944.00 
AT&T   $          29,054.52  
Fire Line Fee   $            7,050.00       
Back Flow Inspection   $            9,500.00  
Computer adjustments/water  $               (31.52)  
Computer adjustments/Capital Revenue/Misc.  $                33.70  

      

  $     956,048.08  
    

 

Respectfully Submitted, 
 

Joanne Carbin – Bryan 
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DRY BROOK PUMPING STATION 2018 
January 1st through December 31st, 2018   

  DRY BROOK  TOTAL ELECTRICAL  

  GALLONS  COST  

      

January 10,769,000 $3,242.31 

February 10,496,000 $3,074.08 

March 11,265,000 $3,152.63 

April 12,157,000 $3,321.19 

May 15,649,000 $3,731.69 

June 16,477,000 $4,142.29 

July 18,768,000 $3,986.74 

August 14,416,000 $3,700.75 

September 14,893,000 $3,293.00 

October 11,789,000 $3,157.96 

November 10,345,000 $3,077.47 

December 10,180,000 $3,076.58 

      

Total 157,204,000 $40,956.69 

   

   

● Total gallons pumped for 2018  157,204,000 

   

● Total metered use for 2018  127,708,284 

   

● hydrant flushing and accounted for leaks for 2018 9,697,586 

   

● Total unaccounted for water in 2018  19,798,130 

   

● The maximum daily water consumption was on 7/02/2018 982,000 

   

● The average gallons per day pumped for 2018 430,696 

   

● The average gallons per minute pumped for 2018 299 

   

● The wholesale cost of water per million gallons in 2018 $260.53 

   

● Total Percent unaccounted for 2018  12.59% 

   

   

  Tyler Scheinost 

  Water System Operator 
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ANNUAL DISTRICT MEETING FOR FISCAL YEAR 2018 
MAY 1, 2017 

CLERK REPORT 
 

The warrant having been duly posted and a quorum of forty being present Moderator 
Christopher Pile, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Pledge of Allegiance was 
recited and all officials introduced themselves to the audience.  
 
It is noted here that all articles were moved and seconded, although such is not recorded 
individually here within these minutes.  
 
ARTICLE 1 
It was moved that the District vote to hear and act upon the reports of the officers of the 
District and to give recognitions. 
 
Prudential Committee Chair Ken McKenna recognized Fire Chief David Keefe for 30 
years of service, especially his last 11 years serving Fire District No. 2.  He praised him 
for his insight towards the future in preparing all of our officers, firefighters and EMTs 
as potential leaders of the future.  He then introduced the new Fire Chief, Scott Brady. 
 
Fire Chief Brady recognized Lieutenant Greg Curtis for his 11 years of service to the 
District, acknowledging his many areas of expertise.  Chief Brady asked that all 
department personnel present please stand and be recognized.  He then introduced 
Managing Fire Officer, Assistant Chief Todd Calkins. 
 
Assistant Chief Calkins recognized Lieutenant Michael Russell for his 28 years of 
conscientious     commitment and service to Fire District No. 2. 
 
Water Commission Chair Frank DeToma recognized Todd Calkins for his 26 years of 
hard work and dedication to the Water Department.   
 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 2 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $74,972.71 for the 
Appointed Treasurer/Clerk Account, with the sum of $37,486.36 to be raised by 
Taxation and the sum of $37,486.35 to be raised by Water Department Receipts. 
 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 3 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $20,330 for maintenance of 
the headquarters building and other expenses, with the sum of $19,630 to be raised by 
Taxation and the sum of $700 to be transferred from Free Cash. 
 

  Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
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ARTICLE 4 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $7,200 for the purpose of 
purchasing and installing a copier/fax/scanner for use by all departments of the District 
including any and all incidental and related costs, with the sum of $4,800 to be 
transferred from Free Cash and the sum of $2,400 to be transferred from Water Surplus. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 5 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $9,000.00 to be added to 
the OPEB Stabilization Fund, with the sum of $4,500 to be raised by Taxation and the 
sum of  $4,500 to be raised by Water Department Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 6 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $21,010 to be used for the 
operational expenses of the District, said sum to be raised by Taxation. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 7 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $196,689.18 for Prudential 
Committee portion of the District insurance account, said sum to be raised by Taxation. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 8 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $7,291.60 for the Tax 
Collectors, Assessors and Town Clerk expenses, said sum to be raised by Taxation. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 9 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $249,220 to be paid by the 
District Treasurer to the Treasurer Custodian of the Hampshire County Retirement 
System, with the sum of $158,080.25 to be raised by Taxation and the sum of  $91,139.75 
to be raised by Water Department Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 10 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $14,000 to be used as a 
Reserve Fund account, said sum to be raised by Taxation. 
 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 11 
It was moved that the District vote to authorize the Treasurer with the approval of the 
Prudential Committee, to borrow in anticipation of the revenue for the twelve month 
period beginning July 1, 2017, in accordance with General Laws, Chapter 44, Section 4, 
and the acts in amendment thereof, and including in addition thereto, Chapter 849 of the 
Acts of 1969, as amended, and to renew any note or 
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or notes as may be given for a period of less than one year in accordance with  General 
Laws, Chapter 44, Section 17. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 12 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $9,000 for the purpose of 
funding information technology equipment, parts, accessories, software and installation 
including any and all incidental and related costs, with the sum of $6,000 to be 
transferred from Free Cash and the sum of $3,000 to be transferred from Water Surplus. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 13 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $722,224 to be used for the 
Operations of the Fire Department to include a sum of money to pay firefighters for time 
spent in fire fighting, drills and other duties, and for leave with pay to  incapacitated 
officers and firefighters as authorized by Chapter 41, Section 111-F  of the General Laws, 
said sum to be raised from Taxation. 
 
A question was raised as to the status of the negotiations with Fire District 1 regarding 
the purchase of a new fire truck.  A response was given by Chief Brady that the two 
departments had differing opinions regarding type and size of the vehicle and 
equipment necessary, noting that the vehicle District 1 wanted would not fit in the 
District 2 equipment bay and an agreement could not be reached.  Prudential Committee 
member Richard Constant stated that our trucks are 26 and 20 years old and that he felt 
something should be able to be worked out with District 1.  Prudential Committee Chair 
Kenneth McKenna stated that the $400,000 offered by the college was now off the table 
and would need to be renegotiated.  Chief Brady stressed the importance of keeping up 
our infrastructure; we need good safe apparatus, while at the same time remaining 
fiscally responsible.  

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 14 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $287,078 for the operations 
of the District No. 2 Ambulance Service, said sum to be transferred from Ambulance 
Receipts Reserved for Appropriation. 

Motion accepted with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 15 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $601,789.86 for the 
operations of the Water Department to include insurances and wages, said sum to be 
raised from Water Department Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 16 
Fiscal Year 2017 Request 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $192,707.06 for the purpose 
of increasing the Water Systems Improvement Stabilization Fund, with the sum of 
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$162,594.26 to be transferred from  the Water Department Capital Receipts and 
Connection Fees portion of Water Surplus received from May 1, 2016 through and 
including April 30, 2017, and the sum of $30,112.80 to be transferred from Water 
Surplus.   

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 17 
Fiscal Year 2017 Request 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $55,000 for Water System  
Capital Improvements including a meter reading system upgrade, meter replacements 
and SCADA radio upgrade including any and all incidental and related costs, said sum 
to be raised from the Water Systems Improvement Stabilization Fund. 
 
A question was asked regarding the prior year’s drought and whether or not it had 
stressed the system.  Water Superintendent Mark Aiken responded that it had not.  A 
question was raised regarding Capone’s Pool truck being filled from our system, how 
much do they pay for water?  M. Aiken responded that Capone’s paid approximately 
$35,000 last year which equates to a 15 to 18 cent reduction in the water rate.   

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 18 
Fiscal Year 2017 Request 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $32,870.47 for the purpose 
of increasing the Water Systems Improvement Stabilization Fund, said funds to be 
transferred from the Water Systems Capital Improvement Woodbridge Street Project 
Account. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 19 
Moderator stated that he had been informed that there would be no motion for Article 
19. 

 
ARTICLE 20 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $95,200 for the payment of 
principle and interest on the District portion of the bond that is for the building debt, 
with the sum of $40,000 to be raised from Free Cash, the sum of $7,600 to be raised from 
Taxation and the sum of $47,600 to be raised from Water Department Receipts 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 21 
It was moved that the District vote to allow the Prudential Committee or the Water 
Commissioners, or the Fire Chief with the approval of the Prudential Committee, to 
apply for, accept, and expend any state or federal grants that may come available for 
Fiscal Year 2018 and/or to accept any gifts given to the District. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
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ARTICLE 22 
It was moved that the District vote to authorize the Prudential Committee to sell and/ or 
dispose of any surplus personal property belonging to the Fire District. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 23 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $5,000 for the purpose of 
increasing the District Stabilization Fund, said sum to be raised from Free Cash. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
ARTICLE 24 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $63,270 for the payment of  
principle and interest for the Water Department Capital Expense debt, said sum to be 
raised from Water Surplus. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 25 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $51,595.69 for the purpose 
of increasing the Water Department Vehicle Stabilization Fund, with the sum of 
$31,595.69 to be transferred from the Water Vehicle Capital Account and the sum of 
$20,000 to be raised from Water Surplus. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 26 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $40,000 for the purpose of 
increasing the Water Storage Tank Stabilization Fund, with the sum of $25,000 to be 
raised from Water Surplus and the sum of $15,000 to be raised from Water Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 27 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $5,000 for the purpose of 
increasing the Water Department Building Stabilization Fund, said amount to be raised 
from Water Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 28 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $6,000 for the purpose of 
paying an annual stipend to each of the three Prudential Committee members and three 
Water Commissioners, then in office, with the sum of $3,000 to be raised by Taxation 
and the sum of $3,000 to be raised by Water Receipts. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 29 
It was moved that the District vote to appropriate the sum of $3,700 for the purpose of 
purchasing a paper folder and inserting machine with a one year equipment 
maintenance agreement, including any and all incidental and related costs, with said 
sum to be raised from Water Surplus. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
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ARTICLE 30 
It was moved that the District vote to authorize the Prudential Committee to defend all 
suits that may be brought against the District during the Fiscal Year 2018 and to 
prosecute all suits on behalf of the District, to engage counsel for same, and to settle such 
suits as they deem advisable. 

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 

ARTICLE 31 
It was moved that the District vote to authorize the Prudential Committee to explore, 
with the Town, ways and means to combine the annual election of the District with that 
of the Town of South Hadley and do all things necessary to accomplish the same. 
 
Prudential Committee Member Richard Constant stated that he’d had two conversations 
with Town Administrator Michael Sullivan and had been assured that there would be 
no additional cost to the District to combine the elections.  R. Constant continued to say 
that if we were to purchase an ADA compliant voting machine the cost would be 
approximately $14,000.  A question was asked regarding the alignment of District 2 with 
the Precincts of the Town.  R. Constant replied that they do not align. District 2 election 
would be at the same place and time as the town but would be a separate election.  He 
further stated that he’d been in contact with Representative John Scibak, who stated he 
would be willing to help if there is a need for legislation.  A question was raised 
regarding the Town election being held in September in the future.   District Clerk 
Barbara Miller responded that District By-laws dictate our election be held the second 
Tuesday in June.  A vote will be needed to change the By-laws; if necessary, by Special 
District Meeting.  

Motion passed with a unanimous vote. 
 
 
 
Meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm 
Respectfully submitted, 
  
Barbara Miller 
Clerk, South Hadley Fire District No. 2 
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SOUTH HADLEY DISTRICT No. 2 
ELECTION RESULTS 

June 12, 2018 
 

 
Moderator   (1 year) 
 
Christopher Pyle    46 votes/elected 
Blanks                  13 
Michael Koske      1  
 
Prudential Committee      ( 3 years) 
 
James W. Menard       55 votes/elected 
Blanks      5 
 
 
Water Commissioner    (3 years) 
 
William M. Holt            48 votes/elected 
Blanks      12 
 
 
 
 
Total voided ballots     0 
       
 
 
       

Respectfully submitted, 
Barbara Miller, Clerk/Treasurer
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BY-LAWS OF FIRE DISTRICT NO. 2  

 
ARTICLE 1 - OFFICERS 

 SECTION 1.  The officers of the District shall consist of a three member Prudential 
Committee, a three member Board of Water Commissioners, a Moderator.    
 
 SECTION 2.  District officers shall be elected annually by ballot. All officers shall serve 
for a term of three (3) years with the exception of the Moderator who shall serve for a term of 
one (1) year. 

a. Members of the Prudential Committee shall serve for three years, the term of one 
member to expire each year.  One member shall serve as chairperson, one as clerk, one as 
member, by vote of then in office Prudential Committee. (adopted 05/04/2015) 

b. Members of the Board of Water Commissioners shall serve for three years, the term of 
one member to expire each year.  One member shall serve as chairperson, one as clerk, one as 
member. 

 
   SECTION 3.  Any voter of the District shall be eligible for any office but no individual 
shall hold more than two offices concurrently. 
 
 SECTION 4.  Officers shall receive such compensation for their services as the District 
may determine. 
 
 SECTION 5 The Prudential Committee, Water Commissioners, Fire Chief and 
Clerk/Treasurer, shall present at each annual District meeting a report of their activities since 
the last annual District meeting.     
 
 SECTION 6.  The Treasurer shall be bonded at the expense of the District in such an 
amount and with such sureties as shall be set by the Massachusetts General Laws.  He/She shall 
receive all funds belonging to the District and shall disburse the same as provided in Article III, 
Section 3. 
 
 SECTION 7.  The Moderator shall preside at all District meetings. 
 
 SECTION 8.  The Clerk shall keep accurate records of the proceedings of the District in 
formal meeting and shall be responsible for the conduct of all elections of the District. 
 
 SECTION 9.  An audit of the District records shall be performed on an annual basis by 
an independent auditor.  
 
 SECTION 10.  Any vacancy in any elected office shall be filled until the next Annual 
Election by a majority vote of the Prudential Committee and Water Commissioners then in 
office.  In case of a tie vote, the Clerk of the District shall cast the deciding vote.  A meeting to 
fill a vacancy shall be called by the Clerk of the District on notice in writing to each officer 
eligible to vote thereat at least seven days in advance of said meeting and he/she shall conduct 
a meeting so called. 
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 SECTION 11.  The Clerk/Treasurer of the District shall be an appointed position and 
said position or any vacancy therein shall be filled by a majority vote of the Prudential 
Committee then in office. (adopted 5/6/13) 
 

ARTICLE II - MEETINGS 
 SECTION 1.  The Annual Election of the District shall be held on the month and day to 
coincide with the month and day of the Town of South Hadley’s annual election as stated in 
Chapter 18-1 of the By-Laws of the Town of South Hadley, as amended from time to time.  The 
hours and location of voting for the Annual Election of the District shall be set to coincide with 
the hours and location of the Town of South Hadley’s annual election as established by Order of 
the Select Board.  The polling place for the district voters shall be in a separate location within 
the building from the polling place for the town voters.  The Annual Meeting of the District 
shall be held on the first Monday in May in each year. (Adopted 5/7/2018) 
 
 SECTION 2.  Special meetings shall be called by a majority of the Prudential Committee 
or when requested by the Water Commissioners or as specified in Article II, Section 3.  
 
 SECTION 3.  Every District Meeting, except as otherwise provided by special law, shall 
be called in pursuance of a warrant under the hands of the Prudential Committee, notice of 
which shall be given fourteen days (14) at least, before such meeting.  The warrant shall be 
directed to a constable of the towns of South Hadley and Granby, or to some other person, who 
shall forthwith give notice of such meeting by posting the warrant in three public places in the 
district. 
 The warrant for all District meetings shall state the time and place of holding the 
Meeting and the subjects to be acted upon thereat.  The Prudential Committee shall be 
responsible for preparing all District meeting warrants and for the insertion of articles therein.  
The Prudential Committee shall also insert in the warrant for the Annual District Meeting 
articles requested by petition of no fewer than ten (10)  registered voters of the towns, residing 
in the territory comprising the District and submitted to the Prudential Committee no later than 
thirty (30) days prior to the Annual District Meeting; and in the warrant for every Special 
District Meeting, articles requested by petition of no fewer than  fifty registered voters or by ten 
percent of the total number of the registered voters of the towns, residing within the territory 
comprising the District, whichever number is the lesser, and submitted to the Prudential 
Committee no later than twenty one (21) days prior to the Special District Meeting. Petitions for 
insertion of an article shall include the name and residence (street and number) of each 
petitioner.  Upon receipt of any such petition, the Prudential Committee shall forward the 
petition to the Town Clerk, who shall forthwith check the names and certify which are 
registered voters.  Only the names of certified voters shall be counted. 
 The Prudential Committee shall call a Special District Meeting upon request in writing 
of one hundred registered voters or twenty per cent of the total number of registered voters of 
the towns, residing within the territory comprising the District, whichever number is the lesser - 
such meeting to be held not later than thirty days after the receipt of such request, and shall 
insert in the warrant therefore all subjects the insertion of which shall be requested by said 
petition.  No action shall be valid unless the subject matter thereof is contained in the warrant. 
The warrant for the special meeting shall be posted fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the 
Special Meeting.  Two or more District Meetings for District purposes may be called by the 
same warrant. 
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 The Prudential Committee shall publish the warrant for each District Meeting in print 
and on the town and/or District website, to be available to the public at least fourteen (14) days 
before the holding of such meeting.  Said notice shall include by supplemental text, or 
otherwise, the amount of money intended by the sponsor to be included in any main motion to 
raise, appropriate, transfer or borrow, a sum of money at such meeting.  Failure to cause 
publication of any intended money amount as provided herein shall not invalidate action taken 
at a District Meeting otherwise called and held in accordance with applicable law and these by-
laws except for said failure.  In addition, a simple notice of the date, time, and place of the 
meeting shall be published in other than the legal notice section. 
 At every Meeting, a Moderator shall be chosen by ballot, unless the District has voted to 
elect a Moderator for a term as provided by Section Fourteen of Chapter Thirty-nine of the 
Massachusetts General Laws (MGL).  The Moderator shall have the same powers as the 
Moderator of the Town of South Hadley. (Adopted 5/7/2018) 
  
 SECTION 4.  Forty voters shall constitute a quorum at any meeting of the District.  
Election of officers shall not be considered a meeting for the purposes of this section. 

 
ARTICLE III - FINANCES 

 SECTION 1.  The fiscal year of the District shall begin on the first day of July and shall 
end on the thirtieth day of June next. 
 
  SECTION 2.  District notes and bonds shall be issued by the Clerk/Treasurer 
only after authorized by the District.  All such evidences of indebtedness shall be signed by the 
Clerk/Treasurer of the District and countersigned by the Prudential Committee. 
 
 SECTION 3.  Funds of the District shall be disbursed by the Clerk/Treasurer only upon 
the written approval of a majority of the Prudential Committee and for bills incurred by the 
Water Department, upon the additional approval in writing of a majority of the Board of Water 
Commissioners. 
 

ARTICLE IV - FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 SECTION 1.  The Fire Department shall consist of a Fire Chief, Assistant Fire Chief(s), 
and as many firefighters as shall be deemed necessary to manage the fire department.    
 
 SECTION 2. The Prudential Committee shall appoint the Fire Chief , consistent with 
MGL Chapter 48, Section 42.  The primary responsibility of the Fire Chief shall be 
administrative and supervisory work in directing life safety services in the protection of life and 
property inclusive of the prevention and extinguishing of fires, emergency medical services, 
public education and environmental services, serve as Hazardous Materials Coordinator, Right-
to-Know Coordinator and other positions as needed by the Prudential Committee.  The Fire 
Chief shall work under the policy direction of the Prudential Committee and under the rules 
and regulations of the Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 48, Section 42, and other 
applicable laws, rules and regulations. The Fire Chief shall appoint the Assistant Fire Chief(s).  
 
 SECTION 3.  The Chief shall appoint and may remove firefighters to fill vacancies in the 
department. The Fire Chief shall have general superintendence and care of all apparatus 
belonging to the District and used by the Fire Department as well as control over the officers 
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and members of the Fire Department; and may make from time to time such rules and 
regulations for the government and discipline of the department and preservation of order in 
time of incident as he/she may think expedient.   
  
 SECTION 4.  The Fire Chief shall have sole command at incidents over all members of 
the Department, including the Assistant Fire Chief(s), and over all other persons who may be 
present at incidents, and shall direct all measures for extinguishing fires, protection of property 
and preservation of order and observance of the law. 
 

ARTICLE V -  PRUDENTIAL COMMITTEE 
 SECTION 1.  The Prudential Committee shall have the management and control of all 
property, real and personal, belonging to the District and used in the prevention and 
extinguishing of fires, subject, however, to such instructions, rules and regulations as the 
District may impose by its vote. 
 
 SECTION 2  It shall be the duty of the Prudential Committee to authorize the disposal of 
any equipment declared surplus by any department within the District.(original vote Feb. 2, 
1951) 
 
 SECTION 3.  All employees and officials of the District are subject to and must comply 
with the Policies and Procedures set forth by the District in its Policies and Procedures 
Handbook.    
 

ARTICLE VI - WATER DEPARTMENT 
 SECTION 1.  The Board of Water Commissioners shall have the care, custody, 
management and control of all property, real and personal, belonging to the District, except the 
property placed under the control of the Prudential Committee.  The Board shall have authority 
to determine and establish from time to time equitable prices and rates for the use of water and 
make rules and regulations for the introduction and use of water. 
 

ARTICLE VII - AMENDMENTS 
 SECTION 1.  These By-Laws may be altered or amended at any District meeting, or new 
By-Laws may be adopted at any District meeting providing the notice thereof shall specify the 
change/changes to be submitted to the voters. 
 
Revised:  October 22, 2007 
Revised:  May 4, 2009 
Amended: May 7, 2012 
Amended: May 6, 2013 
Amended: May 4, 2015 
Amended: May 7, 2018 
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South Hadley Family Center with over 100 children enjoyed a morning 
washing the fire truck and learning about fire safety. 
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Tyler Schienost, Tim Cauley and Mike 
Bourbeau Repairing a Hydrant  

Tim Cauley, Operating Backhoe  
Park Street Switchover 

Skinner Lane Tank 
 Before Painting 

Skinner Lane Tank  
After Painting 
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Tech Rescue Training 

Flow Path Training 
 


